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Dear Parishioner


L

ast month, ten members of our parish plus a friend from Sevenoaks, returned from a truly memorable two week visit to Malawi.  

We had been welcomed at Lilongwe airport with hugs and the grinning faces of Fathers Denis and Boniface.   From that moment and for the whole two weeks, we were warmly greeted by everyone we met, especially the many hundreds of men, women and children living in our twinned parishes.

We were all saddened to witness the extreme poverty which was very evident as we drove past the many roadside communities, yet the joyful welcomes when we visited certain villages were infectious.   It was proven to us time and again that money can’t buy happiness: a truly humbling experience.  
We could not help but appreciate the ‘home grown talents’ of the people.   They have no money, so they build their own houses, often with thatched roofs. They build with wood, home-made brickwork and wickerwork.   They grow their food and erect whatever is needed in their gardens, such as fences, grain stores and water holes; and they do it well.
We have also seen for ourselves the enormous benefit that our twinning has had on our linked parishes.   It wasn’t just us who were visiting, but the whole parish of Corpus Christi and that was made evident during the speeches of welcome which we received.

Kachebere 
Was our first visit where we met Father Denis again with Father Peter, the Parish Priest.   We enjoyed a welcome from the teachers and pupils of St Theresa’s Primary School, which is a new school, converted from an old church building with the help of funds from our Twinning Project.
The idea of having a much needed primary school in Kachebere was raised at a parish meeting in April 2006.   Fr Peter approached us for help and we sent £1000 in July 2006, to set the project in motion.   We have since sent further gifts for the building of toilet blocks, a new school roof and text books.
The work started in August 2006 and the school opened for 119 pupils on 8th January 2007 with four classrooms, a nursery group and an office.  This year has started well, with 203 pupils.  Thanks to you this has happened very quickly and we have now added these to the large number of children we are helping to educate in Malawi. 

St Theresa’s is a private school, so numbers matter because families are paying for their children’s education; income is therefore important.   

** To give you an example of the levels of income in Malawi: the six primary teachers receive salaries of £15 per month, with a classroom assistant and nursery teacher each receiving less.
We took a tour of the school.   The classrooms are partitioned off with hardboard walls and the new corrugated roof is in place.   Apart from a crucifix, a chalkboard, and hard floor in each classroom, there is nothing else, so there is still much to be done.   
WE ALSO MET ten of our sponsored students, three of whom are sponsored by members of our group, which made the meeting very special.  They had been waiting for a long time for us to arrive, because our minibus broke down en- route.    They all value the help they are being given by their sponsors.
Fr Peter then accompanied us to the Seminary, for lunch with Father Denis.   St Anthony’s is a large college in beautiful grounds right on the border with Zambia.   
Lunch was followed by a meeting with the seminarians.   They have a band, members of which had written two songs for us, so they played and sang to us accompanied by the instruments our parish had bought for them last year.   

At one point, all the seminarians got up and started dancing to the music and we joined in.   This was a happy, social event, after which we mingled and chatted for a time with the young men. 

*   *   *

We then visited Bishop Emmanuel at his new residence in Dedza.   We had lunch with him before following him to Ntcheu parish, where we visited the church, the school and nursery school, where the children are taught by a resident order of Italian nuns.   Two of our group had an emotional meeting here, with their sponsored students.
*   *   *
Chikwawa 
Was our next visit, when we met with the bishop to whom Fr Nazario is the Secretary.   We had a tasty cooked lunch at the Bishop’s house and then visited Fr Nazario’s family.   His parents welcomed us into their home, which was tightly packed with their family and our group.   Fr Nazario had to translate, because his parents do not speak English and our knowledge of their language was limited to a handful of phrases.
We met his sister Lucy, with her children, one of whom is sponsored by members of our group – another emotional meeting.  We also met his brother with his wife and their young children.   

We were shown around the garden, where their food is grown and saw a dove-cote from where the birds eventually find their way to the dining table!
We were given an introduction by Fr Nazario into the method of gathering and pounding the maze and saw a wickerwork structure where the maze is stored.

Fr Nazario then took us to the Pius X11 Junior Seminary, where we met three more sponsored students. 

A few years ago we assisted the seminary with a gift to repair their water pump, which enables them to obtain water from their underground well.

*   *   *
WE THEN EXPERIENCED truly memorable visits to two of our impoverished twinned parishes: Nsanje and Chiringa   
JUST IMAGINE ENTERING IN A MINIBUS INTO A COMMUNITY WHERE LITERALLY HUNDREDS OF CHILDREN ARE JUST WAITING FOR YOU.   They rush out to greet you   laughing and shouting with arms waving as they run alongside the moving vehicle, thrusting their arms into the open windows, wanting to shake hands. 

As the bus comes to a halt, you emerge into an unbelievable welcome of singing and chanting children, milling around and anxious to meet with you. 

This was the wonderful experience we had at each parish - moments which will live with us forever and leave us in no doubt that the members of Corpus Christi Parish are much loved by the people of Nsanje and Chiringa.

*    *    *
Nsanje

This is where Malawi-Twin started, six years ago. 

This community is at the southern extremity of the country - almost an outpost.   The road to Nsanje is unmade and in poor condition for many miles.   It took our minibus over five hours to reach there. 
Once we had made our way through the heaving throng of children, we entered the home of Fr Francis, the Parish Priest.   We were welcomed with a cold drink and he told us of the gratitude of his people for the help our parishioners are giving to them.
We then went into the centre of the compound and were sat in a line, with the children sitting on the ground facing us.

We heard speeches from the headmaster, Mr Patrick Janasi and the ‘Primary School Adviser’ – a Government Officer who told us how the primary school has completely changed because of our help.   Teaching and learning has been uplifted and they are now the “pride of the region”.
Patrick read out a long list, detailing how we have helped and things still needing to be done.   He finished by asking us to convey their greetings to “our friends in Tonbridge”.
We were then entertained by the choir and one of them read out another speech of thanks for the keyboard, amplifier and speakers we had given which, she said, had “totally revolutionised” their worship.
Teachers and pupils of the school were all present and the children recited, sang and danced for us.   We then took a stroll around the compound.   This included a visit to the new ‘Resource Centre’ where some of the school leavers work on sewing machines, making many types of clothing, which we examined and found to be of good quality.

Our parish has funded the setting up of this centre, which they hope to be self supporting from now on.

We saw many of the desks and chairs, which we have paid to have repaired and a room full of bits and pieces awaiting attention.

We saw small gardens of fruit trees which were close to a newly irrigated field and Fr Francis hopes that, in time, the water pipe could be extended to these, which are part of the pupils’ learning programme. 

Chiringa
THIS IS WHERE WE HAVE THE PLAYGROUP and the welcome was no less enthusiastic than that at Nsanje, but this time with many mothers, often with babes on their backs, joining in with the children.
Again we had to ‘fight our way through’ to get to the presbytery, where Fr Alfred gave us a welcoming drink and an unexpected lunch.

Once again we were entertained by several of the children before visiting the playgroup, which was full of happy children, playing on swings and seesaws in the playground and with balls and skipping ropes.   We joined in the fun.
Again, this community is cut off from the rest of the world, by unmade roads in very bad condition and is extremely poor even by Malawian standards.
Over 300 children are fed daily at the playgroup, are given the basics of learning and enjoy all the play facilities, thanks to the generosity of our parishioners.

We then visited the school for the blind, where we are already committed to meet their annual food bill and have helped in the repair and maintenance of Braille machines.   We have also supplied mattresses and blankets for their beds and the headmaster insisted on showing us each item that had been purchased with our help.   We met the blind students and listened as they read out their own poems, using Braille.   This was a truly moving experience.

We all came home with happy memories and mixed feelings of ‘pride and humility’   Our Parish has done much to help these poor people but we were truly humbled by their warmth, and obvious gratitude for what our Parish has done for them. 

The people and their children in our linked parishes are now a well established part of our own parish family.   We are always in their prayers.

Peter Wells
Co-ordinator, Malawi-Twin.

 “Anyone who welcomes a little child in my name also welcomes me and whoever welcomes me welcomes not me but the one who sent me”                                                                     Mk 9.37
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